South Central Workforce Council

September 12, 2012
Mankato Workforce Center

Mankato, MN 

The meeting was called to order by Chair Deb Barnes at 3:00 p.m.  

I. Roll Call
Members Present: Jim Abraham, Deb Barnes, John Considine, Bill FitzSimmons, Nancy Genelin, Bev Mountain, Karen Wagner, Tim Wenzel, John Woodwick and Gloria Zachow 
Members Excused:  Jane Goettl, Jay Hancock, Lee Hiller, Mary Jacobs, John Schons, Joan Tesdahl and Bradley Thornton
Members Absent: Michael Atherley, Candace Fenske, Dennis Siemer and Larry Treptow.
Guests Present:  Dick Joerg, MN DEED; Gretchen Spear, MN DEED; Joshua Vrtacnik, MN DEED
Staff Present:  Diane Halvorson, Heather Gleason
II.
Approval of the Agenda
Chair Deb Barnes called for approval of the agenda.  A motion was made by Bill FitzSimmons and seconded by Jim Abraham to approve the agenda.  The motion carried.

III.
Approval of Minutes
Chair Deb Barnes called for approval of the June 2012 meeting minutes.  A motion was made by Gloria Zachow and seconded by Jim Abraham to approve the minutes.  The motion carried.
II. Endorsement of Labor Representative
Chair Deb Barnes called for approval of the Endorsement of Labor Representative Craig Jaskulke from North Central States Regional Council of Carpenters.  A motion was made by Jim Abraham and seconded by Bill FitzSimmons.  The motion carried.
III. Veterans Services

Dick Joerg reported that Veterans Services provides job search assistance to veterans including help with resumes, cover letters, interviewing and websites to search for employment.  Disabled Outreach Program Specialists provide one-on-one assistance for veterans with barriers that make it difficult to find employment such as disabilities, age, transportation or housing.  Any veteran that applies for Unemployment Insurance or registers on the Minnesota Works Job Bank is contacted by a Veterans Representative.  Veterans Services staff also contact employers to explain the benefits of hiring a veteran and the incentive programs available. There is a new feature on Minnesota Works that identifies the resume of a veteran as well as a military friendly employer with a U.S. flag.
Veterans Services staff have been working with the Red Bulls that are returning home from service in Kuwait.  Veterans were contacted in November to discuss their plans for employment when they return home and what assistance they might receive with job search.  In February, staff from MN DEED, MnSCU, Target, US Bank and Best Buy provided job search workshops in Kuwait.  Veterans Services staff were sent to demobilization sites and were involved in the 30, 60 and 90 day reintegration events.   
In South Central, there were approximately 90 Red Bulls that returned to the area.  There are 10 veterans still looking for work, 30-40 pursued training, and 18-20 found new employment.    

IV. Legislative Updates

Anne Kilzer, Director of Minnesota Workforce Council Association (MWCA) presented information on legislative activity on the state and federal level.  The MWCA is a statewide organization made up of Workforce Investment Board (WIB) Chairs, Local Elected Officials Chairs, and Directors from 16 Workforce Services Areas.  The organization participates in national conferences, legislative activities, annual meetings, mystery shopping study, and shares ideas and best practices across the state.
On a State level, 2012 was not a budget year so the legislature was more focused on policy and redistricting.  The House and Senate were primarily Republican but Governor Dayton was Democratic and utilized his power of veto so it took several tries to get any bills passed.  This year all the seats are open for election.  There are predictions that changes could happen in the Senate but the House will likely remain the same.  A fourth of the legislature will be new members so there is a great opportunity for education on workforce programs.  

The Workforce Development fund is a fee that is paid by employers for workforce programs and when the economy is good and the fund grows there is temptation to use those funds for other things.  There are discussions about increasing the workforce development fee, supporting On-The-Job Training and FastTRAC programming, and Governor Dayton’s Skills@Work Campaign which is a policy agenda to address the skills gap in Minnesota.   
On the Federal level, the focus is on the elections.  Generally, when the Democrats are in charge they promote flexibility and more funding and when the Republicans are in charge they promote accountability and restrictive budget cuts.  A Continuous Resolution was passed through March.  It is anticipated that if President Obama is re-elected that the Republicans will want to pass a few bills quickly and if Romney is elected they will want to do things more thoughtfully because they will have more time.  
VII.
Minnesota Job Skills Partnership Grants

Marsha Danielson and Tom Kammer from South Central College reported on Minnesota Job Skills Partnership Grants.  The funds are available to help employers train employees in an area that would benefit the company and build capacity of the college.  The funds are granted to the college and the companies are responsible for match including cash and in-kind. 
Committee Reports
Executive Committee

Deb Barnes reported that the Executive Committee reviewed the Support Services Policy.  Each area is required to develop a policy.  South Central had a policy in place but it was vague.  As a result of what we learned from a federal monitoring in Southeast Minnesota, the policy was updated.  A motion to approve the Support Services Policy was made by Bill FitzSimmons and seconded by Jim Abraham.  The motion carried.

The committee reviewed a summary of $574,759 additional grant funds that were secured since the last meeting.  The committee also reviewed the Cost Allocation Plans for the three Workforce Centers.   

Business Services

Joshua Vrtacnik distributed and reviewed a summary of Business Services consultations by industry.  Some key points of interest include:

· Lack of return calls from job seekers for potential interviews

· Increases in health insurance costs

· Manufacturers running extend periods of overtime to meet production demands

· People are changing positions

· Increase activity and requests from staffing agencies

· Decrease in applications for job postings

Youth Council

Gloria Zachow reported that the Youth Council met prior to this meeting and reviewed a summary of the Summer Youth Employment Program.  A total of 183 youth were served in the nine county area.  The program was funded through the Workforce Investment Act, Minnesota Youth Program, grants targeted to specific populations such as foster care youth, teen parents, youth from communities of color and funds from Martin County.  Youth received assessments, career exploration, work readiness skill development, work experiences, mentoring, financial literacy and preparation for further employment. 
The Partners in Career Exploration program which utilizes interns from the Student Counseling program at Minnesota State University to be placed out in local school districts to provide career exploration services is currently recruiting interns for the program this year.

The Youth Council reviewed and endorsed revisions to the WIA Youth Performance measures.  A committee from the Youth Council will be meeting to update the youth directories.      

Operations Committee
Diane Halvorson reported that the Operations Committee meets once a month and is comprised of the managers of the partnering agencies of the WorkForce Center. 

The resource room computers will be replaced at each of the WorkForce Centers.  The lease at the New Ulm Workforce Center is due at the end of December.  MN DEED will conduct a fair market analysis to compare rates and vacant office space in the area.  The committee has also been working on updating the Cost Allocation Plan which addresses the financial responsibilities for each agency for rent, utilities and other related expenses.     


Staff Update

Diane Halvorson reported that the Tour of Manufacturing will be held on October 25th from 12:00 – 7:00 p.m.  There are 13 businesses participating in the event.  There is a special emphasis on attracting high school student groups. 

Diane Halvorson reported that a Dislocated Worker grant was awarded to provide services for the employees laid off from Technical Services for Electronics in Arlington.  In addition, two FastTRAC grant proposals were awarded to continue the Pathways to Healthcare Careers course and to develop a Pathway to Manufacturing Careers Course.

Heather Gleason reported that each year on-site monitoring is completed at each of the county offices.  Kathy Leiferman, Diane Halvorson and Heather Gleason review a sample of files for eligibility, documentation and services to participants.  Overall, there was good documentation of contact and services.  Notable services included opportunities for youth to attend workshops, college visits, and business tours as well as good coordination with service providers and worksite supervisors.  There are great career counseling services, job leads and workshops being provided to adults in the region. There were no significant findings. 

Heather Gleason also reported that Southwest, South Central and Southeast Minnesota partnered to provide a professional networking conference for staff to address common training needs and connect staff with other professionals that do similar work in other regions.    

V. OTHER BUSINESS

Nancy Genelin reported on the MWCA Annual Conference that was held in August in Duluth, MN.  She was impressed by the representation from Senator Al Franken’s office, the National Association of Workforce Boards, the Society for Human Resource Management, and the Department of Labor Assistant Secretary of Employment and Training, Jane Oates.   
The Minnesota Workforce Development Conference is scheduled for November 28-29.  Members were encouraged to attend.  

Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held at 3:00 p.m. Wednesday, December 12th at the Mankato WorkForce Center.  Due to the lack of time, the discussion question will be addressed at the December meeting. 
Meeting adjourned. 

Signed by:___________________________________


     
      Deb Barnes, Chair
